


If you are in a region office, you can contact your EEO Officer; if you are in a program office, you can 
contact the Office of Civil Rights at (202) 564-7272. Any employee or applicant can contact the Office 
of Civil Rights for general support, which includes assistance with identifying an employee’s EEO 
Officer. 
 
In addition, to resolve EEO complaints, the EPA promotes the use of Alternative Dispute Resolution 
(ADR) methods. If an employee chooses to participate in agency-approved ADR efforts to resolve an 
informal EEO complaint, the agency must participate, absent extraordinary circumstances as determined 
by the Director of the Office of Civil Rights or designee1. 
 
All EPA employees, including managers and staff, must take responsibility for reporting and addressing 
discriminatory conduct and preventing all types of discrimination, which includes workplace 
harassment. Persons who believe the agency may have engaged in workplace harassment should 
review EPA Order 4711, Procedure for Addressing Allegations of Workplace Harassment, for 
information on how to report such allegations. 
 
The EPA recognizes that commitment to EEO principles and practices provides a workplace that 
strengthens employees’ dedication to the agency’s mission to protect human health and the environment. 
 
 

 
1 Bargaining Unit (BU) employees have additional rights and privileges in the EEO process. For example, BU employees 
have the right to Union representation. Additionally, BU employees may be able to pursue relief though the grievance 
process negotiated within the Union contract. Furthermore, the Union has its own legal rights independent of the rights of an 
individual BU employee 




